
Conservation Commission Meeting – May 21, 2015 Minutes 

Time: 7:30 PM – 9:00 PM  Location: Town Hall, First Floor Conf. Rm.  

Members Present:  Mark T. Mahoney, Chair; Tom Ruskin, Vice Chair; Nelson Kessler; 
Marc Andler; and Toni Bandrowicz 

Members Absent:  Robert Salter and Monica Tamborini 

Others Present:  Paul Levenson, Esq.; Sheryl Levenson; Scott Burke; Larry Gnoipen; 
and others in support of neighbors of Beach Club. 

First order of business was a discussion of the work being performed at the Beach 
Club on Shepard Ave., which includes work on the tennis courts and installation of 
light poles.  Scott Burke, from the law firm of Morrison Mahoney LLP, submitted a letter, 
dated May 21, 2015, outlining the concerns of James and Virginia Burke on the work 
being done and flooding (which is attached to these minutes).   

The Commission members read Scott’s letter and Mark confirmed that the description in 
the letter regarding his conversations with the Beach Club and town representatives 
was accurate.  Mark noted that he had informed the Beach Club that any work involving 
dredging, alteration or fill would need a permit.   

Given the issues raised about the work, Mark had requested that the Beach Club 
voluntarily stop all work (which it agreed to do) or else the Commission would need to 
issue an enforcement order.  The Beach Club was asked to attend this meeting, but 
was unable to do so, therefore this matter will be on the agenda for the June meeting. 
Scott said that the Beach Club had not stopped all work, that it has put some treatment 
(possibly acid) on the tennis courts and then painted them.  Mark said he had known 
that they were going to paint, but he was unaware as to the prior application of any 
chemicals.  Mark suggested that if Scott or the others in attendance had additional 
information they wanted the Commission to be aware of, they could send it in writing to 
the Commission prior to the June meeting. The June meeting will be a public hearing.  

It was asked if the beach near the Club had been checked recently to see if there was 
any endangered species present.  The Commission members were unaware of whether 
this had been done.  

Next on the agenda was a discussion of the seawall at the Clifton Improvement 
Association’s park off Atlantic Ave and its interest in raising the seawall, as it had 
originally wanted, to 18 ft. The Assoc. had raised $250,000 in the past which covered 
raising the wall to only16 ft.  Mark noted that there are coastal resiliency grants and that 
the Assoc. should contact CZM about them.  He further suggested that they check with 
the recent DCR survey of all seawalls in Swampscott to see if this wall was included in 



that survey.  He also said that the Town had recently hired a contractor to do a 
resiliency plan for Swampscott, and it may be possible to get this seawall included in 
that plan.  Given sea level rise and increased storm surges associated with climate 
change, and the need to protect Atlantic Ave., Mark thought that a proposal to increase 
the height of the seawall may be favorably viewed by agencies, including the Mass. 
DEP, given the new emphasis on resiliency and protection of infrastructure.  

A discussion of the Northstone Road construction followed next on the agenda.  The 
situation is that the owner had permission to do routine maintenance, in effect, minor 
repairs to existing stairs; however, based on photographs (copies attached to these 
minutes), the work that was done went far beyond this, and resulted in the construction 
of new cement stair structure that extends onto the beach.  Such work would clearly 
require a permit which the owner had not applied for.  Moreover, it is unlikely that 
construction of such a structure would be approved.  It was noted that similar requests 
by other homeowners as well as the Beach Club have been denied.  The Commission 
understands also that Building Inspector will be sending a letter to the owner noting that, 
in addition to not getting a required building permit, the construction is in violation of the 
building code.  Concerns were also raised as to the effect of this structure on the beach, 
as it may have the same effect as a jetty, and disrupt the longshore current, resulting in 
accumulation of sand on the updrift side of the structure, and a loss of sand on the 
downdrift side.  The Commission discussed what action to take, whether requiring 
owner to file a notice of intent, or to directly issue an enforcement action.  Mark will call 
the Mass DEP and send an email summary to the members on what they advise as the 
best course of action.  

Toni, who is also a member of the Town’s Open Space & Recreation Plan Committee, 
then discussed the Open Space & Recreation Plan, which is available via a link on the 
Swampscott Conservation Commission Town’s website.  Included in the plan is a list of 
objectives, to be accomplished over the next 5 years, along with the Town entities that 
are responsible for the implementation of those objectives.  The Conservation 
Commission is listed as the responsible for:  

Year 1 Objectives  

• Create maintenance programs (all properties) 
• Address encroachment by neighbors (Ewing Woods, Harold King Forest, 

Polisson Park, Rail Trail) 
• Improve trail systems (for all ages) and create map  

Year 2 Objectives 

  



• Develop a  natural resource protection and acquisition plan and fund 
through grants and CPA funds 

• Utilize historically appropriate landscape treatment (Linscott Park, Town 
Hall Lawn) 

• Work with property owners to develop techniques to increase flood 
storage areas (wetlands)  

Year 4 Objectives  

• Establish stewardship program to assist in maintenance and oversight 
(students and special interest groups) 

• Limit impact of (potential) school construction on conservation land 
(Stanley School/Ewing Woods) 

• Investigate and identify pollution runoff (streets/public ways) 
• Identify and certify potential vernal pools  

Year 5 Objectives  

• Investigate and protect wildlife corridors 
• Implement public access and management plan (Blythswood) 
• Work with the school/owner to develop a preservation plan (Marion 

College)  

Year 6 and 7 Objectives  

• Collaborate with Temple to improve access to/through Palmer Pond 
• Plant coastal worthy trees without blocking water views (shade, 

aesthetics, stormwater control) (Blaney Beach & reservation, King’s 
Beach, Polisson Park, Johnson Park) 

• Add a “vista point” at view of ocean (Harold King) 
• Establish winter salt management program to protect open space and 

natural resources (alternative to salt) 
• Develop brochure on human interaction with wildlife 
• Install boardwalk and view platform with signage (Palmer Pond) 
• Inventory plant species and prepare report (Harold King) 
• Analyze methods to control phragmites (Palmer) 
• Create a plan to protect unique flora and fauna 
• Conduct assessment and control plan of invasive plants  

 

 



In going through the list, Nelson noted that there are restrictions on putting anything into 
Palmer Pond which would affect the objectives of collaborating with the Temple to 
improve access to and through the pond, and of installing a boardwalk and view 
platform with signage in the pond.  Toni will raise with the Open Space Committee.   

Toni said that the Open Space Committee had, in accordance with the objective of 
creating maintenance plans for town properties, had drafted a plan for Ewing Woods, 
and had previously provided the draft to the Conservation Comm. members for 
comment.  She will forward it again by email.  The plan, modeled after a plan Ipswich 
prepared for one of its properties, will also be given to other town entities as well as the 
residents for comment.   

With respect to Ewing Woods, Toni said that she and another member of the Open 
Space Committee had walked the woods, noting some possible encroachment by 
abutters, but that is was hard to confirm without a survey.  It was suggested by another 
member that the registry of deeds should be checked to see if there was a survey on 
the property boundaries.   

Toni suggested that the Conservation Comm. purchase 4” round boundary markers (at 
a cost of $250 for 100) to put up on conservation land (once boundaries are 
established), and showed some examples of such markers to the other members. The 
markers can have any design and writing on them.  She also noted that the Municipal 
Design Committee is working on town wide signs for all the town properties, including 
Ewing Woods.  

Other matters concerning Ewing Woods include: (1) when and if appropriate, making 
sure any construction at the Stanley School does not encroach on the Ewing Woods 
property or the paper street that runs along it; (2) addressing invasive species on this 
property as well as other Conservation Commission properties, perhaps by hiring an 
outside contractor; and (3) considering establishing a friends of the Woods organization.  

Toni also updated the other members on the Open Space Committee proposal to apply 
for a matching LAND grant for purchase of property behind Windsor Park (also an 
objective of the Open Space Plan).  LAND grants are submitted by the local 
Conservation Commission.  While the Open Space Committee has obtained preliminary 
information on the site and grant application process, Town representatives need, and 
are planning to approach Aggregate Industries, the owners of the property, to see if it 
would be interested in selling or, if not, granting a conservation easement for this 
property. 

Also mentioned was a complaint about the disposal material on property owned by the 
Unitarian Universalist Church of Greater Lynn.  



The next meeting is planned for Wednesday, June 17, 2015.  

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.     

Submitted by Toni Bandrowicz 
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